Clayton/ Deer Park Historical Society Minutes, February 8, 2025, at 316 East Crawford on A Street, Deer Park (Margaret and East A Street)

In attendance: Roberta Reiter, Bill Sebright, Mike Reiter, Mike Wolfe,  Wally Parker, Larry Bowen, Shelah Riggins, Frank Hollingshead, Leo Zimmerer, Dan Stansbury, Warren Strong, Shauneen Flugel, Bill Phipps and Tom Costigan. 


Society President Bill Sebright called the meeting to order at 10:00 AM.  He reported that: 1) He sent in the registration form for the Clayton Community Fair. The Fair is August 22, 23, 24, with setup August 21. 2) I'm sorry to report that Jackie Franks, Lynn Fackenthall Wells and Ernie Kettel passed away since the last meeting.

Society Vice President- No one has stepped forward to become Vice President.


Society Secretary Tracy Strong reported by text that she sent a “thank you” note to the Settlers Association for their generous donation.
            Society Treasurer Mark Wagner reported by email: The main checking account ended the month at $6,031.42.  Total deposits were $603. Checks were written for $287 to Liberty Mutual and a $35 check to DP Rotary for our name on their Christmas sign. Our name didn't appear for the second straight year! Our annual incorporation renewal was submitted to and accepted by the Secretary of State.  The web hosting account ended the month at $1,156.94 with the usual withdrawal of $21.61 for web hosting. The Brickyard Day account is $3,250.99. The Eagle fund account is a minus $4,387.96. Since January 1, $513 have been donated to the Eagle Fund.

Webmaster Damon Smathers reported by email: 1) We added the ‘Chadbourne’ horse and buggy photo to the website that Florene Moore sent in.  The newly built Deer Park High School is visible in the background. The High School first opened in 1911. 2) I have also been in contact with a living niece of Gladys (Turner) Kelly.  Gladys was a member of the first graduating class in Deer Park in 1913.  She would go on to marry Harold Kelly in 1917.  Harold was the son of the well-known merchant P.J. Kelly of Deer Park.  The reason for contacting the Kelly family is that the property our family farm is currently on was originally owned by the Kelly family.  I wanted to see if I could find any photos from that era.  The niece I have been in contact with sent me several photos, one of which shows one of our small barns in the background dated October, 1920.  The two children in the photo are Kathleen Kelly and Peter Joseph Kelly.  She plans to research more into living relatives and potentially dig up more unseen photos of Deer Park, the Kelly family, and our family farm.  3) I also found a potentially “new” old photo of Loon Lake showing the #1 Pavilion. So far, we have been unable to accurately date the photo, although it is believed to have been taken some time prior to 1916 before the new Pavilion was built.  If this is in fact accurate, the photo also shows the famous “Gwen” steamboat docked at the Pavilion. The photo can be seen on our Website under the Loon Lake 1 section. Here is a link: https://cdphs.org/loon-lake-1.html .

Facebook Page Administrator Shauneen Flugel reported that:  1) We had 8,500 views, and 12 new followers. 2) I also wanted to bring up the signs we talked about doing on some of the historical locations in Deer Park. This was brought up at the Deer Park Downtown revitalization meeting last week. I have been working on a design for them and will get it approved before they are made. The idea is to do window cling signs for the moment because they don't have extra funds and we don't really either. I will attach some ideas for a logo so all the signs will have a cohesive look unless we have a logo already. These are rough ideas and can be changed. The signs would include a short description, our website and a QR code to direct them to the web page with more information. 3) With the Society's help we were able to provide Lorene Fitzhugh's Grandson with some information about her and her shop. I don't think we figured out the location though.

Letters/Brickbats editor Wally Lee Parker reports:  1) The singular article for the next – meaning March - issue of the “Brickbats” newsletter hasn’t returned from all of my most faithful proofreaders yet (my fault for being late).  Said article carries the title “The Life of Louis James Bowler, Editor of Clayton’s First Newspaper, the Clayton Critic.”  My excuse for taking so long is that the entire newsletter required 16 full pages to house its total of 10,054 words – plus illustrations and etc.  Of those words, 9,325 were the above noted article alone.  The sorry fact is, one of my many flaws as a writer is the need to follow whatever strikes my curiosity.  That defect is not compatible with brevity.  2) In response to some comments heard at the last meeting in regard to a 50-plus page reprint of “Tuffy’s War, The Alvin ‘Tuffy’ Luhr Story,” I’ve put together 10 more book-style issues for the Society to use as it sees fit.  More are doable if needed.  3) I’m currently at work on the next newsletter, the primary article’s working title, “Proprietor Kidnaped from Milan Store: The James F. Congleton Story.”  That should appear in April’s newsletter.  Moving closer to summer, I expect to have an article penned by the Society’s Webmaster, Damon Smathers, under the title “H. E. King: Prominent Clayton Merchant in Early 1900s,” in print.  After that I’m looking forward to publishing an article researched by Mike Reiter on several unique forms of vintage fire suppression devices – one being a curiosity recalled by many of this community’s elders that once – in what is now a prior millennium - attended Clayton’s stately schoolhouse. 

Florene Moore sent several photos this month. The first photo was taken in DP about 2012. The couple is the grandparents of Mont and Lee Chadbourne who were 2 of the first graduating class of DPHS in 1913. The Chadbournes had moved from Wild Rose Prairie to Deer Park and their grandsons lived with them and attended Deer Park High School. The Chadbournes lived across the street. The parents of Mont & Lee were Emma (Eickmeyer) and Grove Chadbourne. Florene likes the photo for the clear image of a horse drawn vehicle. She would like to know the name of this type of “wagon.” Florene also sent pictures of the winter of 1948-49. She mentioned that the winter of 1968-69 was also a heavy snowfall winter. That winter Bill and Florene flew their Cessna 150 from their home in Vancouver WA, to Deer Park to visit her family. They planned to land at her Uncle Andy's farm. So he plowed the snow to make a “landing strip” in an area near his driveway off of Ridgeway Rd. Merle Oiland lived across the road, and she saw Andy plowing snow. She said it looked like, “He had lost his mind out there farming the snow!” They were going to be landing after dark, so her Dad, Merwin, her cousin Lee and his Dad, Andy drove vehicles out to the edges and shined their headlights on the landing strip to make a lighted runway for Bill to land their Cessna 150.

Our next meeting is scheduled for Saturday, March 8, 2025, at 10:00 AM at our building.


Meeting adjourned at 10:55 AM.


Minutes submitted by Bill Sebright, acting Secretary. 
